The Enclosures referred to in the Agenda are available for inspection at each of the three Public Libraries in Fairfield, Fairfield Public Schools' website http://www.fairfieldschools.org/ and the Education Center, 501 Kings Highway East.

THE PUBLIC IS REQUESTED TO TURN OFF CELL PHONES OR PLACE THEM ON VIBRATE PRIOR TO THE START OF THE MEETING

Board of Education Fairfield Public Schools Fairfield, CT

Tuesday, September 11, 2012

REGULAR MEETING 7:30 P.M.

501 Kings Highway East 2nd Floor Board Conference Room

AGENDA

- I. Call to Order and Roll Call
- II. Pledge of Allegiance
- III. Approval of Minutes
 - A. Approval of Minutes of the Special Meeting of August 28, 2012

Recommended Motion: of August 28, 2012"

"that the Board of Education approve the Minutes of the Special Meeting

(Enclosure No. 1)

IV. Committee/Liaison Reports

Brand, Sue

Board of Health Member

Convertito, John

Special Projects Standing Building Committee Member

Dwyer, Philip

Building Projects Review Committee Member

Cooperative Educational Services (CES) Council Member

Fattibene, Paul

Stratfield Building Committee Liaison

Transportation Advisory Committee Member

Gerber, Jessica

Fairfield Ludlowe High School Building Committee Liaison

Parks & Recreation Commission Member

SEPTA Liaison

Iacono, Pamela

Representative Town Meeting (RTM) Liaison

Riverfield Building Committee Liaison

Kennelly, Jennifer

Fairfield Warde High School Building Committee Liaison

Policy Committee Chair

Kery, Tim

Board of Finance Liaison PTA Council Liaison

Liu, Perry

Fairfield Woods Building Committee Liaison

V. Superintendent's Report

A. Opening of School Update

B. Capital Projects Update

(Enclosure No. 2)

VI. Old Business

A. Approval of Policy #3431.1 Business – Monthly Updates

<u>Recommended Motion</u>: "that the Board of Education approve Policy #3431.1 Business – Monthly Updates"

(Enclosure No. 3)

VII. New Business

- A. Discussion of Board of Education Goals
- B. First Read of Policy
 - #6417 Instruction Student Internet Use

(Enclosure No. 4)

VIII. Public Comments and Petitions

During this period the Board will hear comments and receive petitions from any citizen present at the meeting. Any single presentation must be limited to two minutes, and audio-visual equipment cannot be used without the advance authorization of the Chairman. The Board will not hear comment on individual personnel matters or comments addressed to a specific member(s) of the Board. Decorum will be enforced. Citizens are asked to comment on any voting item at the time the item is under consideration by the Board.

IX. Open Board Comment

X. Convene to Executive Session

<u>Recommended Motion</u>: "that the Board of Education convene to Executive Session to discuss strategy, negotiations relating to matters of collective bargaining and Superintendent Evaluation"

- XI. Reconvene to Public Meeting
- XII. Adjournment

CALENDAR OF EVENTS

September 27, 2012	Board of Education Regular Board Meeting	7:30 p.m. 501 Kings Highway East 2 nd Floor Conference Room
October 9, 2012	Board of Education Regular Board Meeting	7:30 p.m. 501 Kings Highway East 2 nd Floor Conference Room

RELOCATION POLICY NOTICE

The Fairfield Public Schools System provides services to ensure students, parents and other persons have access to meetings, programs and activities. The School System will relocate programs in order to ensure accessibility of programs and activities to disabled persons. To make arrangements please contact:

Pupil & Special Education Services 501 Kings Highway East Fairfield, CT 06825 Telephone: (203) 255-8379

FAIRFIELD BOARD OF EDUCATION MINUTES OF THE SPECIAL MEETING OF THE BOARD OF EDUCATION Tuesday, August 28, 2012 SEP 11 2012

Minutes of the Board of Education Special Meeting held Tuesday, August 28, 2012, at Fairfield Woods Middle School-Library, 1115 Fairfield Woods Road.

- 1. Vice-Chairman Mr. Philip Dwyer called the Meeting of the Board of Education to order at 6:39 p.m. Other Board members present were: Mrs. Sue Brand, Mr. Paul Fattibene, Mrs. Jessica Gerber, Mrs. Jennifer Maxon Kennelly, Mr. Tim Kery, Ms. Pamela Iacono (arrived 6:40 p.m.) and Mr. Perry Liu (arrived 6:42 p.m.). Mr. John Convertito was absent. Also in attendance was Superintendent Dr. David Title.
- 2. Mrs. Brand moved, seconded by Mr. Kery that the Board of Education convene into Executive Session for the purpose of discussing Superintendent Evaluation.

Motion carried: 6:0:0.

- 3. Convene to Special Meeting of the Board of Education.
- 4. Chairman Ms. Iacono called the Special Meeting of the Board of Education to order at 7:36 p.m. Other Board members present were: Mrs. Sue Brand, Mr. Paul Fattibene, Mrs. Jessica Gerber, Mr. Tim Kery, Mr. Perry Liu, Mrs. Jennifer Maxon Kennelly and Mr. John Convertito (arrived 7:53 p.m.). Also in attendance were Superintendent Dr. David Title and members of the administrative staff. Approximately 20 people comprised the remainder of the audience.
- 5. Ms. Iacono led the Board and audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.
- 6. A Moment of Silence was held for two Fairfield Woods Middle School teachers, Steve Lane and Maureen Minnick, who passed away over the summer.
- 7. Ms. Iacono took a Moment of Personal Privilege to recognize Mrs. Bev Dyer who will be retiring on Friday. She is the Administrative Assistant to the Superintendent and is also the Board's Administrative Assistant.

8. Business Items

A. Mrs. Gerber moved, seconded by Mr. Dwyer that the Board of Education approve the Minutes of the Special Meeting of June 12, 2012, the Regular Meeting of June 12, 2012 and the Regular Meeting of June 26, 2012.

Mr. Kery offered a friendly motion to separate the Minutes. This was accepted by the mover and second.

Approval of the Minutes of the Special Meeting of June 12, 2012. Motion carried: 8:0:0.

Approval of the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of June 12, 2012.

Mr. Liu moved, seconded by Mr. Fattibene to amend the Minutes on page 5, 10-B second paragraph and insert the words "by Mrs. Fitzpatrick" at the end of the sentence: "Mr. Liu stated that he looked into some of her questions, and unfortunately, she was given the wrong information by Mrs. Fitzpatrick."

Board discussion followed on the proposed amendment.

Amendment failed: 2:6:0. Mr. Liu and Mr. Fattibene voted in favor. Mrs. Kennelly, Mrs. Gerber, Ms. Iacono, Mr. Dwyer, Mr. Kery and Mrs. Brand voted in opposition.

Vote on Main Motion carried: 7:1:0. Mr. Liu voted in opposition.

Approval of the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of June 26, 2012.

Motion carried: 7:0:1. Mr. Kery abstained.

B. First Read of Policy #3431.1 Business – Monthly Updates

Mrs. Kennelly stated that this was discussed at the August Policy Committee Meeting and the committee was not comfortable with eliminating a monthly report and relying only on quarterly reports in the interest of not being surprised by expenditures or anything that had a budget impact. The committee was comfortable with leaving it up to the discretion of the Superintendent in terms of what needed to be communicated to the Board on a monthly basis. This is a first read tonight with a vote at the next Board meeting.

Mrs. Brand asked what the thought was with the word "materially." Mrs. Kennelly responded that the committee was very specific about avoiding a specific number. Several words were discussed and that was the one the committee felt worked best. The Board will still receive the quarterly written report. This helps streamline things but still keeps the Board informed.

Mrs. Brand asked materially, meaning substantive? What is being said is whether it is significant or not and leaving the significant part up to the discretion of the Superintendent.

C. Preliminary Discussion of the 2013-2014 Budget

Ms. Iacono reminded the Board that while suggestions can be made to the budget, it remains the Superintendent's budget until finalized and sent to the Board.

Dr. Title reported that not all budget drivers are known at this point. We do have a settlement with two of the largest employee contracts in the 2% range. We have unsettled contracts with some of the non-certified. Two big impacts on the budget will be pension and health insurance. The Town had completed an experience study that worked in our favor in last year's budget. There was a large spike in the Pension contribution for the Town BOE for the 13-14 budget year. If that comes to be, that could have a significant effect on cost for pension. Could be a percentage point or more. There is no projection yet on healthcare costs. There was a spike in usage during budget season last year which may translate to the need for additional funding. This year our budget was under 3% and was well received, but it was not left intact. Fixed costs gobble up quite a bit of room. We will need to add teachers due to increasing enrollment at the high schools. Another big unknown is the new federal budget term "sequestration". When the federal government came to an impasse on the budget, a super committee was established to cut the budget. When the committee could not come to an agreement, automatic cuts ensued. If this were to happen this year, it may impact us with a \$200,000 (approximate) federal budget cut.

Mrs. Brand, with regard to OHS, asked if we are looking at the impact of possible remediation required elsewhere. Dr. Title stated that he expects most costs to fall on the capital side, not operational. We have to look at our other options, including the gym. If significant work is required in the gym, it most likely will be a Town Capital Request. Mrs. Brand asked if there was a need for further testing at other sites. Dr. Title responded that this is an unknown.

Mr. Liu understands the bleakness of the budget but would like to re-examine the World Language Program. When the grandfathering is over, how much will be saved? Dr. Title said the savings would be approximately \$350,000, however, bus contracts are out to bid. This may offset that savings. Mr. Liu added that after school busses are also important to the learning and well-

being of students and perhaps this could be re-visited. Mr. Liu stated that he thinks preliminary budget discussions are important and he would like more of them. Ms. Iacono stated that the next time the budget is discussed by the Board will be when the Board receives the final budget from the Superintendent. Mr. Liu stated that once that budget is received it is difficult to unwind, and he would prefer more preliminary discussions. Mrs. Brand added that she would also like another preliminary budget discussion and a restoration of World Language and after school busses.

Mr Fattibene asked if new teachers will be hired for the increasing high school enrollment, or if teachers will be reassigned due to decreasing elementary enrollment. Dr. Title said we always adjust based on our enrollment numbers.

Mr. Dwyer asked about the available space at the high schools, given the increase in enrollment. Dr. Title stated that this is a capital budget issue. The Board voted to send a letter to the First Selectman for the purposes of a building committee to expand Fairfield Ludlowe High School. This is still pending.

Mr. Dwyer is interested in knowing what alternatives are available when cutting the budget. Were there viable alternatives that could have been explored, other than World Language and after school busses? Dr. Title stated that with a 2.8 million dollar cut, each wide-ranging cut hurt somewhere. The Board always has the option to increase the budget and request alternatives.

Mr. Convertito asked if there were anything, such as building usage that might hamper budget decisions. For example, costs associated with outside party building usage are passed on to the Board of Education budget. In other words, we might have \$500,000 taken away from our programs in order to keep the buildings open on the weekends for programs such as Rec Basketball. Dr. Title stated that there are choices and competing priorities, but nothing in the Board's policies that prevents him from making budget decisions. Were we to collect from those entities that use the school buildings, that money would go to the Town. It is an understanding with the Town, but not a policy. We are always looking for ways to operate more efficiently and economize, but we are a labor intensive business. Roughly 75% of our budget is salary and benefits.

D. Osborn Hill School Update:

Dr. Title stated that Mr. Cullen did an excellent job of securing experts to give the best information possible to the public. The forums he arranged were well attended and can be viewed on FairTV. The entire staff worked very hard to plan for the worst case scenario. Osborn Hill School was cleared with support of the EPA and the CT DEEP. The work at OHS is continuing and test results will continue to be posted. The situation improves with each passing day. Dr. Title was in Osborn Hill School on August 27 and it looked great. The teachers are excited to be in their classrooms. We don't know the total costs, but the costs are currently under the operating budget. We spared no expense to meet health requirements and get the school opened. As it stands now, we expended \$108,000, with another \$100,000 in open purchase orders. We are not sure how much of this will be spent, as not all bills are in and there are ongoing costs. We need to secure a temporary spot for the gym and are looking into a gym portable or equivalent which may run from \$75,000-\$90,000 per year. We anticipate that the gym will not be available all year. The Board of Finance is asking for more detail on this as well.

Mr. Liu asked what kind of ongoing remediation testing and cleaning plan is in place. Dr. Title explained that there are environmental consultants that are performing periodic testing of the building according to a detailed plan. We have to file for a long term plan that must be approved by the EPA prior to implementation. This may include capital expenditures. Mr. Liu asked that when the approval, once obtained, be posted. Dr. Title said this would be done.

Mr. Liu asked about the Library Media Center (LMC). Dr. Title stated that we are working to bring the levels in the LMC under 300 in order to re-open it. This is nothing like the gym

situation. The library initially tested clean, but the levels went up after the ducts were cleaned. We don't view this as a long term closure. Mr. Liu asked if the books would stay in the LMC once it opened. Dr. Title explained that the books are all clean, have been tested, and will remain. Mr. Liu asked how can we be sure that the PCBs won't escape, especially with all the dust and the high level readings in the hallways. Mr. Cullen explained the specialized cleaning process. The area being cleaned is completely contained with plastic covering. Workers are covered in gowns. Once cleaning has taken place, the area is re-tested and the inner containment area is torn down. Duct work in the library had sound deadening insulation from years ago. All was removed. MR. Liu asked how the duct work contamination won't spread to other areas. Mr. Cullen responded that negative pressure air machines block the spread of contamination.

Mr. Liu asked if there might be a possibility of this happening in other schools. He would like to see a committee with parents, teachers, administrators, town officials and citizens to ensure this is being done correctly.

Mrs. Brand stated that a fire retardant was the source and asked if there might be other sources. Mr. Cullen responded that the PCB problem at Osborn Hill School was narrowed down to the 1968 addition that included the gym, a classroom, the stone floor, the roof deck and paint. Dwight is the only other school in the District with fire retardant spray in the gym. We are hiring an architect and an environmental consultant to help with this. The history of the building is important. Ms. Iacono asked if an outside consultant would be hired. Mr. Cullen responded yes. Mr. Cullen continued that we have to build a plan for the federal and state level. We are currently interviewing consultants now to create a building history and determine costs.

Mr. Liu asked how often the testing is done at Osborn Hill School. Mr. Cullen responded that the testing is required to be done quarterly. We have a preliminary plan in place now, but a more detailed plan is required by December. Mr. Liu asked if the next time Osborn Hill School would be tested is December. Mr. Cullen responded that testing in high level areas is currently being done. Tests on other areas will be done quarterly. In response to Mr. Liu's question, Mr. Cullen responded that high level areas are tested every 3 days, and that results will be posted as soon as possible.

Ms. Iacono thanked everyone involved in the process and thanked Jeff Steele for moderating the forum. Ms. Iacono wanted to state for the record that a federal agency opened Osborn Hill School, not the Board of Education. There was no rush to open the building. Ms. Iacono also noted that the test results are hard to read as a layman, and perhaps Sands Cleary, Tom Cullen and environmental representatives could attend a PTA meeting and answer questions about the report.

Mr. Convertito stated that he toured Osborn Hill School today and there was nothing intimidating about the sealed off areas. However, there is a big dumpster outside that has big PCB contamination signs on it. Mr Convertito has received numerous calls and emails about this. Mr. Cullen stated that this dumpster is required to have this sign on it.

Mr. Dwyer asked if additional staff would be on hand to answer questions at Osborn Hill School on the first day of school. Dr. Title said this was not planned but a team could be mobilized at a moment's notice.

Mr. Kery thanked the team for all the work and stated the seminar was reassuring. Communication has been excellent. The first priority is the health and safety of students. The bigger issue is Mr. Liu's idea for a committee. Mr. Kery would look to engage the Board of Finance and the RTM as Town resources to help on this committee. The common sense question is, if the PCB problem was so big, why aren't other schools required to be tested by EPA? We should rapidly hire a subject matter expert to help us render good judgment and approach this prudently. The fire retardant was potentially a code requirement, was that because there were no sprinklers? Mr. Cullen responded that he is not sure if it was a state or local code that required the fire retardant. Mr. Kery asked that this question be researched with the state delegation to

ensure that those responsible for creating this problem should help us solve it. Is the PCB law only 3 years old? Mr. Cullen replied that the first letter regarding possible PCBs in electronic time pieces was received in 2007. The second letter mentioned PCBs in old fluorescent light bulbs. All of our old lights had already been replaced so we didn't have any of these bulbs to dispose of. In July 2010, PCB testing was required for any large renovation project. Mr. Kery stated that we need experts working with us on this.

Mr. Liu stated the committee should include town officials, citizens, parents, teachers, and administrators. We should look at this objectively and it shouldn't be political.

Mrs. Gerber thanked the Central Office team for all the work, and for the responses to all emails and concerns. The thorough replies have helped a lot and she encourages anyone with concerns to address them to Central Office.

E. Grievance filed by Fairfield Custodians-Maintenance Local 1779 of Council #4, American Federation of State, County and Municipal Employees, AFL-CIO*

Mr. Dwyer moved, seconded by Mrs. Gerber that the Board of Education move to enter into Executive Session for the following purposes: (1) for a discussion concerning the appointment, performance and employment of public employees of the Board of Education; and (2) to discuss strategy, negotiations, records, reports and/or statements relating to matters of collective bargaining.

Motion Carried 9:0:0.

9. The Board reconvened to public session at 9:57pm.

Mr. Kery moved, seconded by Mrs. Brand, the recommended motion that "The Board of Education hereby moves to deny the union's grievance. The Board further moves to delegate the chairperson the authority to execute a written decision concerning the same."

Motion carried 9:0:0.

10. Mr. Kery moved, seconded by Mrs. Gerber to adjourn the Special Meeting at 9:59pm.

Motion carried 9:0:0.

Jessica Gerber Secretary

Major Maintenance and Capital Projects Update as of



	2012
	6
as or	September

			Schreimer of core		i i
	1	Estimated	1	Completion	SEP 1 1 2012
Project	Budgeted	Cost	Status	Date	Notes
Elementary School Roof Restoration	\$ 725,000	\$ 681,171			
Osborn Hill Elementary School	203,189	251,509	251,509 Complete	7/27/2012	
Riverfield Elementary School	128,815	185,305	185,305 Complete	8/4/2012	
Holland Hill Elementary School	83,353	75,509	Complete	7/11/2012	
North Stratfield Elementary School	157,977	88,846	Complete	8/8/2012	8/8/2012 Punch list in process
Sherman Elementary School	151,666	80,002	Complete	8/29/2012	8/29/2012 Punch list in process
Fairfield Warde High School Roof (phase 1 of 4)	11,000,000	7,000,000	,000,000 Phase I in progress	9/7/2012	9/7/2012 Five change orders to date
Roger Ludlowe Middle School building envelope leak repair		95,000	95,000 Complete	8/3/2012	8/3/2012 Emergency - 2011-2012 Operating budget
Fairfield Warde High School Gym wall repair	ı	70,000	70,000 Complete	7/27/2012	7/27/2012 Emergency - 2011-2012 Operating budget
Dwight Elementary School Shingle APR Roof	20,000	20,266	20,266 Start 9/04/12	9/15/2012	
Holland Hill Elementary School Shingle APR Roof	20,000	20,266	20,266 Start 9/04/12	9/15/2012	
Osborn Hill Elementary School Shingle APR Roof	20,000	20,266	20,266 Start 9/04/12	9/22/2012	
McKinley Elementary School Roof Parapet Repair	2.4	159,740	159,740 Complete	8/24/2012	Emergency - 2011-2012 Operating budget. Punchlist in process
Mill Hill Elementary School Replace Ceiling/Paint grid	20,000	16,000	16,000 Complete	7/30/2012	
Mill Hill Elementary School Replace LMC & Office carpet	35,000	15,000	15,000 Complete	7/30/2012	
Mill Hill Replace sinks & counters	75,000	75,000	75,000 Start 8/13/12	unknown	unknown Fabrication underway off site
Fairfield Woods Middle School Replace Jackson Wing lockers	85,000	85,000	85,000 On Hold	Summer 12-13	Summer 12-13 Pending further review with principal
Tomlinson Middle School Repair "PIT AREA" Drainage	105,600	97,000	97,000 Start 8/06/12	9/15/2012	Saturday only work schedule
Tomlinson Middle School façade/comice/doors	250,000	180,000	180,000 Start 8/06/12	unknown	unknown In progress. Waiting on door delivery
Tomlinson Middle School Replace Flooring	133,350	110,000	110,000 Complete	8/17/2012	
Tomlinson Middle School Traffic Project	150,000	150,000	150,000 In progress	8/30/2012	8/30/2012 Making modifications to plan
Jennings Elementary School Renovating Bathrooms	131,250	100,000	100,000 Complete	8/30/2012	8/30/2012 Minor punch list in progress
Dwight Elementary School Replace Boilers	294,000	290,000	290,000 In progress	9/15/2012	
Fairfield Ludlowe High School Replace Carpet LMC/Music	55,000	55,740	55,740 Music suite complete	8/27/2012	8/27/2012 LMC carpet problem delayed install. New date TBD
Fairfield Warde High School Replace Auditorium HVAC	000'09	246,250	246,250 Complete	8/27/2012	8/27/2012 Punch list in progress - 2011-2012 Operating budget
System Wide Replace (8) Oil Tanks:	\$ 250,000	225,000		8/30/2012	8/30/2012 Small tanks being installed;includes cost of soil removal
Dwight Elementary School			Complete		
Jennings Elementary School			Tank removed, need oil contaminated soil removed.		
North. Stratfield Elementary School			Complete		
Osborn Hill Elementary School			Complete		
Riverfield Elementary School			Complete		
Sherman Elementary School			Complete		
Fairfield Ludlowe High School			Complete		
Fairfield Warde High School			Complete		

ENCLOSURE NO. 3

Business a	and Non-J	Instructional	Operations
------------	-----------	---------------	-------------------

SEP 1 1 2012

Business

Accounts

PERIODIC REPORTS 3430

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 3431

MONTHLY REPORTS UPDATES 3431.1

The Superintendent or designee shall <u>update the Board on a monthly basis regarding any current or anticipated condition that could materially affect the budget.</u> make a written expenditure report to the Board at regular meetings.

Approved 8/27/04

Policy Guide

Instruction

Instructional Resources

STUDENT INTERNET USE

6417

Uses of electronic communication systems allow unprecedented opportunities for students to communicate, learn, access, and publish information. The district believes that the resources available through this network and the skills that students will develop in using it are of significant value in the learning process and student success in the future. These new opportunities also pose new challenges including, but not limited to, ready access for all students, age-level appropriateness of some material available through networks, security of the electronic communications system, and cost of maintaining increasingly complex networks. The district will endeavor to ensure that these concerns are appropriately addressed.

The district grants access to the network and the Internet by users only for the educational activities authorized under the administrative regulations including guidelines, procedures, and the specific limitations contained in this document.

The Fairfield Public Schools provide a variety of resources in support of our instructional and administrative programs to ensure that our students become digital citizens proficient in Information Technology Competencies essential for success in the 21st century. These resources enhance learning and improve communication within our local and global communities. The advantages of having access to these resources exceed a potential disadvantage. However, access to them is a privilege and not a right. Therefore, it is incumbent upon all members of the school community to use Technology responsibly, ethically and with respect for the work of others.

The District policies are intended to promote the most effective, safe, productive, and instructionally sound uses of technology resources, information and communication tools. The District also makes a good faith effort to protect its students from exposure to Internet materials that are harmful, inappropriate, or explicit. The District employs a system of Internet content filtering controls that meet federal standards established by the Children's Internet Protection Act (CIPA). Ultimately, parents and guardians of minors are responsible for setting and conveying the standard that their children should follow when using electronic media information resources.

To the extent that it is practical and prudent, tThe district will provide training and procedures that encourage the widest possible access to electronic information systems and networks by students, staff, and patrons while establishing reasonable controls for the lawful, efficient, and appropriate use and management of the system.

Instruction

Instructional Resources

STUDENT INTERNET USE (continued)

6417

Use of the district's technology resources is expected to be lawful, ethical, respectful, academically honest, and supportive of the school's mission. Each student user of the district's technology resources has the responsibility to respect every other person in our community and on the Internet. All students are expected to follow the guidelines, procedures, and specific limitations outlined in the Acceptable Use Guidelines and Agreement (6417AR). Digital storage and electronic devices used for school purposes whether district or personally owned, will be treated as district technology resources. Therefore, all students must be aware that they should not have any expectation of personal privacy in the use of these resources. Password systems implemented by the district are designed solely to provide system security from unauthorized users, not to provide privacy to the individual student.

- Use of electronic devices should be consistent with the District's educational objectives, mission and curriculum.
- Transmission of any material in violation of any local, federal and state laws is prohibited. This includes, but is not limited to: copyrighted material, licensed material and threatening, harassing, or obscene material.
- Intentional or unintentional use of computing resources to access or process proxy sites, pornographic or other inappropriate material, explicit text or files, or files dangerous to the integrity of the network and/or instructional resources is strictly prohibited.
- <u>Use of computing resources for commercial activities, product advertisement or religious</u> or political lobbying is prohibited.
- Students will utilize appropriate online behavior, including interactions with others in social media sites or chat rooms, and refrain from cyber-bullying behavior.
- Students may be held personally and financially responsible for malicious or intentional damage done to network software, data, user accounts, hardware and/or unauthorized costs incurred.
- Files stored on district-managed networks are the property of the school district and, as such, may be inspected at any time and should not be considered private.

Instruction

Instructional Resources

STUDENT INTERNET USE (continued)

6417

 Materials published for electronic publication must be for educational purposes. School administrators, teachers and staff may monitor these materials to ensure compliance with content standards.

Fairfield Public Schools reserves the right to refuse access to the Internet to anyone. Violating any portion of this policy may result in disciplinary action, including temporary or permanent ban on computer or Internet use, suspension or dismissal from school and/or legal action. The District will cooperate with law enforcement officers in investigations related to illegal activities conducted through its network.

Legal Reference: Connecticut General Statutes 53a-182b Harassment in the first degree: class d felony (as amended by PA 95-143)

Legal Reference: RSA 194:3-d, 47U.S.C. Section 254, Children's Internet Protection Act.

CREF 6417

Approved 8/27/04